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Monday May 8, 2006, 
the 61st anniversary of 
victory in Europe - Fran-
cois Delattre, the Consul 
General of France, pre-
sented France's highest 
distinction, the coveted 
Legion of Honor, to nine 
American World War II 
Veterans for their critical 
role in liberating France. 
The investiture took 
place at the French Con-
sulate Building, 934 Fifth 
Avenue, New York, NY. 

The recipients were as 
follows: Jerome Baker 
(357th Inf. Reg.); Joseph 
Behhler (320th Inf. Reg.); 
Edward Dawes (52nd 
QM); John Di Monte 
(30th Inf. Reg.); John 
Fanotto (55th QM); 

Robert Langevin (USN); 
Bertram Linder (12th Inf. 
Reg.); Anthony Santoro 
(47th AIB) and Johnnie 
Stevens, Jr. (761st Tank 
Bn.).  

Johnnie proudly received 
this award despite his bat-
tle with advanced cancer. It 
took uncommon strength, 
endurance, and courage 
on his part to be present. 
Sitting for hours was excru-
ciatingly uncomfortable and 
dangerous. There were 
very few dry eyes in the 
room as France's Consul 
General presented him 
with this honor.  

In a heartfelt speech, Con-
sul General Francois Delat-
tre imparted the following 
words: 

Monsieur le sénateur, 
Messieurs les Conseillers 
à l’Assemblée des Fran-
çais de l’Etranger, Mon-
sieur le Président de la 
Fédération des Anciens 
Combattants Français, 
Mr. Le Président Bruce 
Boeglin, Chers amis an-
ciens combattants, 
[Mister Senator, Advis-
ers with the Parliament 
of France from abroad, 
Mr. President of the 
Federation of French Ex
-serviceman, Mr. Presi-
dent Bruce Boeglin, 
dear friends ex-
serviceman and] dear 
American veterans and 
friends,  

C’est un grand honneur 
pour moi –une vraie émo-
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tion aussi, vous le savez- de 
vous accueillir ce soir au Consu-
lat général de France. [It is a 
great honor for me - a true 
emotion also, you know - to 
accomodate you this evening 
at the Consulate-General of 
France.]  

En ce 8 mai, qui célèbre la vic-
toire alliée sur les nazis, nous 
sommes réunis en effet pour 
entretenir la flamme sacrée du 
souvenir et de la mémoire. [On 
this 8 May, when we celebrate 
the allied victory over the Na-
zis, let us be reunited indeed 
to maintain the flame of the 
memory and the memory.]  

Souvenir de ces combats, aux-
quels les forces françaises et la 
Résistance ont pris toute leur 
part, pour la défense de la pa-
trie, pour la défense aussi de 
nos valeurs. [To remember the 
combat, wherein French 
forces and Resistance took 
their share, for the defense of 
the fatherland, for the defense 
also of our values.]  

Mémoire de ceux qui ont payé 
ce combat de leur vie : nous leur 
devons, et nous vous devons, 
d’être aujourd’hui ce que nous 
sommes, et d’abord de vivre 
libres. [Remembering those 
paying for this combat with 
their lives: let us, as we must, 
and we owe to you, be what 
we are today, and primarily 
living free.]  

Rendre hommage aux anciens 
combattants, c’est pour moi le 
premier devoir d’un serviteur de 
l‘Etat et de la Nation. En rendant 
cet hommage, nous pensons 
aussi à ceux qui agissent au-
jourd’hui pour la paix sur les 
différents théâtres d’opérations 
de part le monde, et nous leur 
exprimons notre soutien. 
[Paying homage to ex-
serviceman, for me the best 
servants of the State and Na-
tion. While giving this hom-
age, we also think of those 
acting today for peace in the 
various theatres of operations 
of the world, and let us ex-
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press our support.]  

May I switch to English to ex-
tend a warm welcome to the 
American veterans who are with 
us tonight. Your presence hon-
ors us all.  

As we are celebrating today the 
sixty-first anniversary of our 
common victory on tyranny, I 
would like to pay tribute to you 
and to all the American veterans 
who were critical in liberating 
France and Europe. The French 
will never forget what they did, 
what you did, to restore our free-
dom.  

Today we also remember the 
ultimate sacrifice of so many of 
your comrades. Many rest in 
French soil and all will rest for-
ever in our hearts. In the soul 
and the mind of each French 
citizen, young and old alike, 
there is this profound and eter-
nal gratitude toward our Ameri-
can friends.  

As a natural consequence, 
whenever the essential is at 
stake, France and the United 
States have always stood shoul-
der to shoulder to defend and 
promote their shared values.  

It is true today as our two coun-
tries are each other’s best allies 
in the fight against terrorism. To 

take just one example, American 
and French Special Forces are 
side by side in the mountains of 
Afghanistan to track down Bin 
Laden and his Al-Qaeda sup-
porters.  

In the same vein, our two coun-
tries face together the risk of 
proliferation of weapons of mass 
destruction. France and the 
United States have the same 
position on Iran and the nuclear 
issue, based on the shared view 
that Iran must not be allowed to 
become a nuclear weapons’ 
state. As you know, we are now 

 



at a critical stage of intensive consulta-
tions within the United Nations Security 
Council on this difficult issue.  

Ladies and Gentlemen, today we are 
paying a special tribute to nine American 
heroes, who more than sixty years ago 
risked their young lives for the freedom of 
France and Europe. I would like to ex-
tend a warm welcome to their families 
and friends, who have come from various 
places to show their admiration and grati-
tude.  

These nine American veterans of the 
Second World War have been nominated 
to the Legion of Honor by the President 
of the French Republic Jacques Chirac.  

The French Legion of Honor was estab-
lished to reward outstanding services 
rendered to France, on the basis of per-
sonal merit. Since its creation by Napo-
leon Bonaparte in 1802, the Legion of 
Honor has been France’s highest distinc-
tion and one of the most coveted distinc-
tions in the world.  

Before proceeding with the official part of 
the ceremony, I would like to give the 
floor to Guy Wildenstein, President of the 
American Society of the French Legion of 
Honor.  

Ladies and Gentlemen, now, our national 
anthems.  

I would like now to personally address 
each of the nine American veterans we 
are honouring tonight before proceeding, 
on behalf of the President of the Repub-
lic, with the presentation of the insignia of 
Chevalier of the Legion of Honor.  

Jerome Baker 

You served in the anti-tank company 
belonging to the 357th infantry regiment.  

You took part in the landing in Normandy 
on D-Day. Then with your unit, you went 
to the North of France and later Alsace-
Lorraine where you participated in the 
siege of Metz from September 14th to 
November 19th, 1944.At the end of De-
cember 1944, you left the Siegfried line 
to take part in the battle of the Bulge until 
the end of January 1945.  

Finally, from January 1945 to march 
1945, you participated in The Rhineland 
campaign.  

In recognition of your bravery, you re-
ceived the prestigious bronze star medal.  
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Joseph Biehler 

You served as a corporal in the 320th 
infantry regiment. Your unit was in the 
Normandy campaign from the start, 
landing at Omaha Beach on D-Day, 
June 6th 1944. You took part in the 
offensive action southwest of St-Lo.  

You also participated in the campaign 
in the North of France. In August 1944, 
your division secured Mortain-
Avranches and rescued the 30th divi-
sion “Lost Battalion”. Then racing 
across France through Orleans in Sep-
tember, in the start of the Rhineland 
campaign, your unit captured Nancy 
and secured Chambrey, then drove on 
to the German border in October.  

You also participated in the battle of 
the Bulge and were there when Bas-
togne was relieved on December 25th-
26th, 1944.  

For meritorious service, you received 
the good conduct medal.  

Edward Dawes 

You served as a truck driver in the 
52nd quartermaster truck battalion. 
Your unit was specialized in amphibi-
ous invasions and river crossings.  

You enlisted in 1942 and in February 
1943 you took part in the Tunisia cam-
paign. Then, with your battalion, you 
made an amphibious landing in Sicily 
on July 10th, 1943.  

Finally, in August 15, 1944, you partici-
pated in the invasion of Southern 
France between Toulon and Cannes.  

For meritorious service, you received 
the good conduct medal.  

John Di Monte  

You served as a platoon sergeant in 
the 30th infantry regiment. With your 
unit, you took part in the landings in 
the South of France on August 15th, 
1944 in Marseilles.  

Subsequently you went north and were 
wounded in Strasbourg on October 
3rd, 1944. You were the only surviving 
member of the platoon.  

For meritorious service, you received 
the Purple Heart medal.  

John Fanotto 

You served as a corporal in the 55th 
quartermaster base depot. Your unit, 
which was in charge of supplies and 
gasoline, landed at Utah beach, then 
after the bombing of St. Lo, moved on 
to liberate towns between Avranches 
and St Lo. For you, the campaign 
ended in Reims, at the largest army 
supply depot, where you remained one 
year.  

Your duties also included interrogating 
prisoners of war and constructing 
POW enclosures.  

For meritorious service, you were 
awarded the good conduct medal and 
the victory medal.  

Robert Langevin 

You enlisted in the US Navy, at the 
age of 20, on October 29th, 1942.  

You trained as a machinist’s mate on 
the USN TR3, which was a salvage 
and rescue ship.  

On D-Day, the ATR3 was among the 
first ships to come into the range of the 
German artillery guns on the cliffs of 
Normandy.  

With your unit, you were responsible 
for towing disabled landing craft off the 
beach all day long. You also pulled 
disabled destroyers and gunboats out 
of the Channel. This action provided a 
clear, unobstructed approach for the 
hundreds of landing rafts, infantry 
troops, trucks, jeeps, ammunition artil-
lery guns, food tents, medical supplies 
and medical personnel.  

After June 25th, the ATR.3 was sta-
tioned in the port of Cherbourg from 
where you rescued the crew of the 
Leopoldville, a Belgian troop ship car-
rying hundreds of American infantry-
men, which was torpedoed five miles 
off the coast of Cherbourg.  

For meritous service, you received the 
good conduct medal, a letter of  com-
mendation and the victory medal.  

Bertram Linder  

You were a combat infantry officer in 
“E” company belonging to the 12th 
infantry regiment. With your unit, you 
landed at Utah beach on D.Day where 
you were wounded. You refused 
evacuation in order to assist the beach 
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Legion of Honor recipient Johnnie Stevens, Jr., his wife Evelyn, family 
and friends at the ceremony.  

(Photo by Christina S. Devaven, New York University)  

Johnnie Stevens, Jr. (1942) 
 

commander. You fought at Sainte-
Mere l’Eglise and Saint-Lo and took 
part in the liberation of Cherbourg.  

Your regiment then fought its way to 
Paris where, as you could speak 
French, you served as liaison with the 
French 2nd armoured division com-
manded by General Leclerc. In recog-
nition of your bravery, your heroic 
achievement and your exemplar lead-
ership, you received the prestigious 
American medals: the “Purple Heart” 
and the “Bronze Star”.  

Anthony Santoro 

You served in the 47th armoured in-
fantry battalion.  

With your unit, you landed at Utah 
beach on June 10th, 1944 and then 
took part in the liberation of Saint-Lo.  

In recognition of your bravery, and for 
meritorious service, you were 
awarded the good conduct medal and 
the victory medal.  

Johnnie Stevens 

You served as a staff Sergeant in the 
761st tank battalion, which was the 
sole armoured unit composed of Afri-
can-Americans deployed in Europe.  

With your unit, you took part in battles 
in Northern France and the Ardennes. 
You were wounded in France on No-
vember 11, 1944.  

You belonged to a battalion which 
received a presidential citation for 
extraordinary heroism. I quote part of 
the citation:  

“The 761st tank battalion distin-
guished itself by extraordinary gal-
lantry, courage, professionalism and 
high esprit de corps displayed in the 
accomplishment of unusually difficult 
and hazardous operations in the 
European theatre of operations. Dur-
ing 183 days in combat, elements of 
the 761st were responsible for inflict-
ing thousands of enemy casualties 
and for capturing, destroying, or aid-
ing in the liberation of more than 30 
major towns. This was accomplished 
while enduring an overall casualty 
rate approaching50 percent”.  

Mr. Stevens, you personally received the 
prestigious American medals: the Purple 
Heart and Bronze Star.   

To Johnnie Stevens  
Dear Mr. Stevens,  
    Congratulations on being awarded France’s 
highest military honor for your service in the 
famed Black Panthers Tanker Battalion. You 
have not only helped to liberate half the world 
long ago, you leave an inspiration for centuries 
to come.  
God bless you,  
Tom Hanks  (Actor) 

Dear Mr Johnnie Stevens,  
    I would like to send my best wishes and my 
congratulations for your LOH award received 
from the French Government.  
    You deserved this and we are full of respect 
for what you did for us during your ETO time.  
    We realize we got freedom in 1944 by libera-
tion of the US soldiers with heavy sacrifices in 
France and Belgium (Battle of Bulge). We have-
n't forgotten and will never forget.  
    Our greetings from Holland through a digi-
tal flowercard,  
Pierre Ackermans  
Maastricht. The Netherlands. 
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Pictured L/R: TJ Mann, Charles Womble, Baron Bates, James B. Jones, John A. Holmes, Wayne Robinson, 
John Weston, Willie Topps, Eugene Mathews, LZ Anderson, and Peter Wallace 

City of Killeen, Texas  Coin 

The 58th annual reunion of the 
761st Tank Battalion and Allied Veter-
ans Association was held in Killeen, 
Texas from Thursday August  17th, 
until Sunday August 20th at the Plaza 
Hotel and Conference Center.   The 
Association held it 48th annual reun-
ion here almost 10 years ago, to the 
day,  (August 1996)    The similarities, 
as well as the differences, are striking. 

 In 1996, the reunion was hosted by 
Beverly Taylor who was then president 
of the Central Texas Chapter of the 
761st Association. In 1996, on Thurs-
day morning August 22, on his 71st 
birthday, James E. Williams of Killeen 
unveiled the first of eight new street 
signs that said “761st Tank Battalion 
Blvd”. Raul G. Villaronga was the 
mayor of Killeen who welcomed us on 
behalf of the City of Killeen and the 
principle speaker was the Secretary of 
the Army, Togo West, Jr. Secretary 
West spoke of the battle performance 
of the 761st during the war and its sub-
sequent impact on the army as a whole. 
West went on to state “You were good. 
I’m here not because you were good. I 
am here because you were there. Thank 
you for your example.”  

Friday August 23, 1996 started as a wet 
dreary day with a damp mist. The 

groundbreaking ceremony for a perma-
nent memorial to the 761st was scheduled 
then and Lt Gen H.G. Taylor (Army Ret), 
former III Corps and Fort Hood com-
mander was the guest speaker. In the mid-
dle of the ceremony, the weather changed 
from a mist, to a light drizzle, and then a 
downpour. Spirits remained high in spite 
of the weather. This was the first trip back 
to Killeen for many reluctant members 
however the Texas chapter and the City of 
Killeen managed to help them overcome 
their apprehension. 

On November 10, 2005 the new memorial 
for the 761st Tank Battalion was dedicated. 
The event was hosted and financed by the 
Central Texas Chapter of the 761st Associa-

tion of 
which Lt Col 
Wilbert 
Byrd (Army 
Ret) is cur-
rently presi-
dent. Bev-
erly Taylor, 
who now 
lives in Ari-
zona, was 
able to fly in 
to see a long-
time quest 

finally come to fruition. In addition, 
seven original 761st members were 
able to attend. The memorial was 
awesome and when word got around, 
everyone wanted to see it in person. 
After the memorial dedication, there 
were so many requests to change the 
location of the next reunion to 
Killeen that the Detroit chapter relin-
quished their responsibilities for a 
2006 Detroit/Pontiac and instead 
will sponsor the  2007 reunion. 

Lt. Col. Wilbert Byrd (Army Ret), 
president of the Central Texas Chap-
ter of the 761st Association, and chap-
ter members, assumed responsibility 
for the 58th reunion in Killeen and 
by all accounts it was very successful.  

Friday morning the honorable Timo-
thy Hancock, Mayor of Killeen, in-
vited all attendees to the Killeen City 
Hall for a reception. Each veteran 
was given a Killeen “coin,” an idea 
that Mayor Hancock said was 
“borrowed” from the military. Every-
one enjoyed hors d’oeuvres while the 
mayor introduced all of the city coun-
cil members, police and fire chiefs, 
the city manager and most of the 
city’s administrative managers.  

After the city hall reception, the bus 
took everyone to Fort Hood to see 
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761st Tank Battalion Memorial 

TJ Mann, Willie Topps and Eugene Mathews catch 
up on  the times over coffee in the hotel loby  

the 761st Memorial. Brigadier General 
Vincent K. Brooks, who is now sta-
tioned at Fort Hood, took time out of 
his busy schedule to greet and welcome 
the 761st reunion attendees at the memo-
rial. Several attendees were also at the 
dedication in November and felt that  
seeing the memorial the second time was 
as impressive as the first. 

After stopping for lunch on the way 
back to the hotel, the first business ses-
sion was held. The meeting lasted about 

two hours and the rest of the evening 
was spent “catching up.” Much of the 
reunion was recorded by Double 7 
Film for use in  the documentary 
they are working on about the 761st . 
Friday evening was mostly a roundta-
ble type discussion with members 
reminiscing about the past while 
Double 7 Film recorded the interac-
tion. 

On Saturday morning four candles 
were lit at the memorial service for 

Brigadier General 

Vincent K. Brooks, who 

is now stationed at 

Fort Hood, took time 

out of his busy 

schedule to greet and 

welcome the 761st 

reunion attendees 

L/R— Charles Womble, Gloucester Stevens,  
John Weston and John Holmes are welcomed 
to Killeen by councilman Ernest Wilkerson  

Willie Topps and daughter are greeted by  Mayor Timothy Hancock, city man-
ager  Connie Green and councilman Ernest Wilkerson (mayor-pro-tem)  



This year the T.G. Hill 

Assistance Fund will 

award Ms Tiara Shanay 

Millander of Detroit, 

Michigan, an award of 

$1,000  
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The mayor of Killeen, Timothy Hancock and his wife greet Juanita Hayes and her father, Willie Topps 
during the annual banquet.  LtCol Wilbert Byrd (Army, Ret), is  in the background.   

TJ Mann, a retired Chicago Police Officer, with 
one of Killeen’s finest 

the comrades lost this year; John M. 
Simmons, Lloyd P. Johnson, Mark 
Henderson and Robert Nealy.  The 
memorial service was followed by a 
second business meeting. 

The Honorable Timothy Hancock, 
Mayor, City of Killeen was the guest 
speaker at the banquet Saturday eve-
ning. Mayor Hancock spoke of the 
changes that the city of Killeen went 
through “because of you.” He stated 
that Killeen is now a robust city of 112 
thousand residents with a city govern-
ment and populace that embraces all 

of its citizens and celebrates diversity. 
By the way, Mayor Hancock men-
tioned: “the bus company that owned 
the bus that Jackie Robinson had his 
incident on, is now minority owned.” 
Because of you! 

This year the T.G. Hill Assistance 
Fund will award Ms Tiara Shanay 
Millander of Detroit, Michigan, an 
award of $1,000 and the “Persons of 
the Year” awards went to Ivan Harri-
son, Jr. and Beverly Taylor.                       

   

Three generations of tankers. Eugene Mathews, 
Sgt Crumm, currently at Fort Hood, and Wayne 

Robinson  

Wayne Robinson — I found it— can I keep it? 



 As you may already 
know, Floyd Dade has been 
having health problems for a 
while now. The following 
note is the most recent up-
date from his wife Edris 
dated September 5th. 

Hi Folks:  
Monday, August 
28,2006 Floyd was 
transferred to: 
California Pacific 
MedicalCenter-Davies 
Campus 
45 Castro, SF CA 
94114 -1010   
Room 164-B 
(415) 600-9619 or 
(415) 600-6000 
  
So far, they have not 
started any physical or 
occupational therapy. 

. He still goes to dialy-
sis three times per 
week. 
So far, Floyd has not 
returned to sitting on 
the side of the bed 
like he was doing be-
fore this surgery 
(coronary artery by-

pass and aortic 
valve replacement).  
I am trying to take care 
of myself, but I am 
staying in the hospital 
on a cot in Floyd's 
room.   
Take care, 
Edris 

President’s Corner — A Special Message 
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“Put forth all the 

positive selfless 

acts that you can 

for the betterment 

of the 761st Tank 

Battalion and  

Allied Veterans 

Association” 

One of Our Very Own 
Lloyd P. Johnson served in 
the army as a cook from 
1940 until 1945 and as a 
member of “B” Company in 
the 761st Tank Battalion. 
While in Texas, he trained in  
Jackie Robinson’s unit.  
Lloyd’s life was very full and 
active. He worked as a main-

tenance and handyman in his 
earlier years and most recently 
as an Apartment Manager for an 
apartment complex. 

Shortly before his death, he ex-
pressed a wish which was to 
receive the medals he never 
received for his service with the 
761st. Because of his deteriorat-
ing health getting the medals 
became a priority for his family. 
After submitting the paper work 
they contacted his US Congres-
sional Representative, Julia Car-
son, and asked if she could ex-
pedite the process. Rep Carson 
interceded on his behalf and 
was able to present him on April 
19, 2006 with the medals that 
were so important to him. 

On May 1, 2006 Lloyd passed 
having his last wish fulfilled.             

Lloyd P. Johnson   (LP) Article from the Indianapolis Star — April 2006 
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 During this past year there have been a number of initiatives honoring the 
761st Tank Battalion. The following four pages are reprints of a couple of proclama-
tions that were issued. 

 

Page 10 — The city of Killeen, Texas issued a proclamation proclaiming November 1, 
2005 through May 2, 2006 (183 days) as 761st Tank Battalion Commemoration Days   

Coinciding with the dedication of the 761st Tank Battalion Memorial on November 
1, 2005. The state of Texas also issued a proclamation for the date of the memorial 
dedication. 

 

Pages 11—13  — New York State Senator William J. Larkin, Jr. sponsored Resolution 
3559 with overwhelming support in the senate to acknowledge the 761st Tank Bat-
talion for their heroic efforts during World War II.   
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REMEMBER "YOGI" 

BOUGH?  

 

S taff Sergeant Levi "Yogi" 
Bough shared his wartime 

exploits in a telephone conver-
sation from his home in Swit-
zerland last week. 
Levi's family came to the 
Bronx from St. Croix when 
Levi was two years of age. He 
was in his freshman year at 
Virginia Union when he was 
drafted. He trained at Fort 
Huachuca, Arizona, Fort Knox 
Kentucky, Camp Claiborne 
Louisiana, and Camp Hood 
Texas. His voice grew stronger 
as he recalled the bonds of 
friendship and determination 
shared as a member of the 
761st Tank Battalion. 
 
"We were real good buddies in 
the 761st. We trained hard on 
the tanks and it paid off in 
combat overseas." 
 
In the Battalion's first action in 
the Lorraine, Levi saw combat 
at Salival as a Dog Company 
bow machine gunner and radio 
operator in Warren Crecy's 
tank crew: 
 
Crecy stopped the tank near 
the edge of a clearing in the 
woods. His voice was calm 
over the intercom, telling us to 
get ready, the Jerries were 
coming through. We saw those 
grey uniforms and opened up 
with everything we had- co-ax 
machine gun, 37mm gun, bow 
gun. Up top, Crecy stepped out 
of the turret and walked trac-
ers in. You should have seen 
him. He didn't fear anything. 
 
After his best friend, Scotty 
(Technician 4 Horatio Scott of 
Lynn, Massachusetts) got 

killed, Crecy just hunted the 
Jerries and killed them with-
out mercy. Sometimes, he 
would jump off the tank and 
just gun them down with pis-
tol or grease gun." 
  
After two months in light 
tanks, Bough had seen 
enough. 
 
 "I got to the point where I 
just didn't want to kill any 
more. I knew this meant big 
trouble. I told Crecy, but he 
was very understanding. He 
told English (Captain Rich-
ard English, Dog Company 
Commander) and I got trans-
ferred to the Commo Section 
working the radios and doing 

Morse Code."  
 
When the Battalion reached 
Teisendorf, Bavaria in spring 
of 1945, Bough was ordered to 
guard German prisoners. He 
got permission to open a dance 
hall for the tankers, and the 
German girls followed. But 
not immediately. 
"At first, the German girls 
were afraid of us. They said 
they were told that black sol-
diers were cannibals. Gradu-
ally, they came to see how we 
were helping them and treat-
ing the prisoners humanely. 
Then, the tensions eased and 
quite a few GIs and German 
girls became involved. Some of 
them gave up everything to be 

Ask the Historian 

We were real 

good buddies 

in the 761st. 

We trained 

hard on the 

tanks and it 

paid off... 

Page 14 761st Newsletter 

 Wayne D. Robinson 
 

Levi Yogi Bough 



with the guys." 
 
Bough met his wife Charlotte 
in Teisendorf, They were 
married and returned to New 
York in 1946, where Bough 
resumed his studies at St. 
Francis University in Brook-
lyn until 1950. Bough was 
awarded a scholarship and 
stipend allowing him to con-
tinue his studies in the Politi-
cal Science and Philosophy at 
the University in Lausanne, 
Switzerland. Bough excelled 
as a member, then trainer of 
the basketball team, leading 
the team to four champion-
ships. 
 
His son, Gideon Levi was 
born in 1960. Gideon is now 
Director of the Department of 
Education, Lugano, Switzer-
land. Bough and Charlotte 
discovered spiritual fulfill-
ment as a Seven Day Advent-
ists. 
To this day, Bough describes 
his experiences as a tanker 
with pride. He is one of the 
lucky few who can point to 
photographs at pages 116, 
119, and to the Pittsburg 
Courier article at page 134 of 
Trezzvant Anderson's book, 
Come Out Fighting, and re-
mark to himself, "I was 
there." 

Ask the Historian 
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I got to the 

point where I 

just didn’t 

want to kill 

any more 

By Wayne D. Robinson, National Unit Historian, 761st Tank Battalion 

 

You can reach the761st Histo-
rian with questions or com-
ments at the following address:  

 

1565 Plumtree Road, 

Springfield, MA 01119,  

or by e-mail at:  

wrobi95144@comcast.net. 

Yogi Bough 

Article by Trezzvant W. Anderson from 761st Come Out  
 

Fighting Book 



Hello!  I just found your web-
site today.  I only learned 
about the identity of the 761st 
Battalion when I came across 
Kareem Abdul Jabbar's book 
in my local library in Toronto, 
Ontario. The unit is of particu-
lar interest to me because my 
mother lived in the city of 
Steyr, Austria in 1945 when 
the 761strolled into town. 

She was shocked by the sol-
diers she saw. Big, strong 
young men, but "black as 
night" she once told me. She'd 
never seen an African-
American before in her life 
(she was 14), and only knew 
of them through the Nazi 
propaganda she received as 
an education in school. At first 
she was terrified -- though 
fascinated -- but she said that 
was quickly dispelled. 

The black soldiers, she told 
me, were far kinder and 
friendlier to the locals than the 
white troops who rolled in af-
terwards.  Whereas the white 
troops referred to the locals as 
"Heinies" and "Krauts" in the 
most insulting tones, she 
found that the black soldiers 
took a different attitude, evi-
dently -- she thinks -- because 
they knew too what it had felt 
like to be put down by others.  
They gave away everything 
they had -- cigarettes, choco-
late, food rations (to this day 
my mom still thinks of SPAM 
as one of the world's great 
delicacies.  They had been 
slowly starving until the Ameri-
cans arrived) to the locals.  
She remembers too one 
scene near the downtown of 
Steyr. A white American sol-
dier had been smoking a ciga-
rette and tossed the burning 
butt away when he was done.  
An old man -- probably hadn't 
even SEEN a real, non-ersatz 
cigarette in a couple of years -
stooped over to pick up the 
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smouldering butt to get at 
least a couple of drags off of 
it. The young white Ameri-
can soldier turned around 
and ground it out before the 
old man could reach it and 
stalked off. A few seconds 
later, a black soldier who 
had been sitting on a bench 
nearby and who had seen 
the whole thing got up, 
walked over to the old man, 
patted him on the shoulder 
and offered him the last two 
smokes he had in his pack-
age. The old guy just about 
dissolved into tears. My 
mom never forgot that. 

She also told me -- and I 
don't know if this was true or 
not -- that there was an 
American Club in Steyr for 
the recreation of the troops.  
There were often dances 
held there and she said she 
liked dancing with the black 
soldiers best because they 
really knew all the newest 
American dance steps (new 
to her because of course 
that sort of thing was viewed 
as "degenerate" by the Na-
zis and was never allowed 
in Austria under their rule) 
and were much more ath-
letic and free with their 
dancing.  For my mom, who 
was a trained dancer this 
was a lot of fun.  She al-
ways speaks fondly of the 
black troops who arrived in 
Steyr in 1945 -- the 761st! 

Jeff Hubbell 

Toronto, Ontario 

761st Tank Battalion Asso-
ciation: 

I am contacting you for the 
purpose of presenting a 
venture to construct a per-
manent Memorial of the 
761st Tank Battalion at the 
General Patton Memorial 
Museum. Please contact me 

regarding this venture. 

Rafael C. Danam, 2nd Lieu-
tenant, Assistant Curator & 
Special Projects MGR. 
www.generalPattonMuseum.
com  

 Gumm, Jonathan M (PKI)      
Hello, my father and four of 
my uncles served in WWII 
and I believe that they served 
in the 761st because of the 
notes that were written on the 
original pictures that they 
returned home with after the 
war. I am curious if you or 
any of your colleagues have 
any knowledge of soldiers by 
the last name of GUMM from 
the state of Kentucky. 

Thank you,      Jonathan 
Gumm 

Dear Sir or Ma'am,  

            The Commander of 
Fort Leavenworth, KS has 
recently approved a proces-
sand set aside space on post 
(next to the famous Buffalo 
Soldier Memorial) to memori-
alize African-American units 
which served in the U.S. 
Army during the segregated 
era.  As a tanker myself, I am 
well aware of the distin-
guished history of the 761st 
and thought you be inter-
ested in the possibility of in-
cluding the 761st in the me-
morial area.  As of this writ-
ing, the 555th Parachute In-
fantry Regiment is planning 

to commemorate a bust to 
their regiment this fall.  They 
will be the first African-
American unit to be memori-
alized in this area. 

            Fort Leavenworth has 
a standing committee, of 
which I am a member, which 
considers requests and coor-
dinates with associations.  If 
you are interested, I can put 
you in touch with the head of 
that committee.  Best 
wishes.   

Timothy R. Reese, COL, AR 
Director, Combat Studies 
Institute 
Flint Hall 
Ft. Leavenworth, KS  66027 

 
Vernon Schmidt wrote:  

I'm a WWII combat infantry-
man who served in the 90th 
Div and I'm looking for some 
black tanker who may have 
liberated a small town in Ba-
varia, Germany 
(Leuchtenberg) on or about 
April 24, 1945.  A small 9 
year old Austrian boy serving 
in Hitler Youth group was 
part of the remaining force 
defending this town when a 
Sherman tank halted in front 
of this kid and demanded to 
know where all the German 
soldiers were. He states that 
this black GI held Him until 
he showed them a hidden 
tunnel where they were in 
hiding.  This 9 year old kid is 
now 70 years old and a close 
friend of mine and has written 
a fascinating story but with a 
void in it .  He would like to 
find who this tanker GI was 
and if still living and thank 
him for changing his life's 
destiny.  Was it the 
761st?  The stories I've read 
say the 761st did not serve 
with the 90th but A Co 357 
reg't of the 90th also was in 
this town on the same day 
according to after action re-



ports.Finding who this might 
be or the unit would be most 
appreciated.  Parts of this 
story can be found on 
wwwtankbooks.com titled 
"Born On The Wrong Side Of 
The Fence"  I'd like to hear 
from some one.  I can furnish 
maps of this area.  Hope 
you're out there.   

Vern Schmidt  

Hello, 

I recently read Brothers In 
Arms: The Epic Story of the 
761St Tank Battalion, WWII's 
Forgotten Heroes by Kareem 
Abdul Jabbar and was 
touched by the story of these 
great men and their contribu-
tions to the United States of 
America in War World II. I 
could not find a place on your 
website to express my thanks 
and gratitude to these men 
and their families, so I am 
hoping you will make my feel-
ings known. 

I want to thank you, for all that 
you had to endure, and all that 
you contributed and sacrificed 
in the face of so many obsta-
cles. I want to offer my condo-
lences to the families and 
friends of those lost to you in 
the war. 

I work at the Registrar's Office 
at the University of Central 
Florida, where the Veteran 
Services are also housed for 
the University. Every month or 
so, they make a display in the 
hall near our office about 
some aspect of military his-
tory. Recently, after reading 
Jabbar's Book, I asked a 
member of Veteran's Services 
if they might make a display 
honoring the 761st Tank Bat-
talion. I hope they take my 
suggestion, and that it will 
help to educate even more 
people about the Battalion and 
it's significant contribution to 
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American History. If they do 
so, I would like to send you 
a picture of the display so 
you might know that your 
story is being spread be-
yond me to those around 
me. 
Again, Thank you so much. 
Sincerely, 
Sherry Lynn Hays 
University of Central Florida 

 
Good Morning Mr.Smith.  
 
Just wanted say that I vis-
ited the web site of the 
761st.  And thoroughly en-
joyed it.  Reuben Rivers 
was my mother's first 
cousin, and we are so very 
proud of Reuben and the 
whole 761st.  My reason for 
writing you is to find any 
information on the memorial 
which is located at Ft Hood, 
Texas, (commemorated in 
November of 2005).  Could 
you tell me if this will be an 
annual thing or where I 
could find any info on reun-
ions, gatherings, etc pertain-
ing to the 761st  Would ap-
preciate any information that 
you can provide or if you 
don't have the info, could 
you direct this email to any-
one who would have the 
information?  Again, I think 
the website is awesome, 
and you have done a great 
job.    We were so luck to 
find your website.  My hus-
band, Sam Maxie, Sr found 
the site, and he was in the 
military during the Vietnam 
conflict.  My name is Loretta 
Jones, my mom is Jewel 
Jones (live in Shawnee Ok, 
born in Hotulka, Ok), my 
children are Sam Maxie, Jr., 
Sheena Wharry and Dar-
sche Wharry.  Thank you so 
much Mr. Smith and Bless-
ings to you.  
Sincerely, 
Loretta Jones 

 
 
 
 
 
 
To the Soldiers, Officers, and 
Families, of the 761st Tank 
Bn. 
Thank you, all,  for your 
proud, brave Service, and 
Sacrifices. 
It is wonderful that your story 
is told. 
Respectfully, 
Wayne S. De Vore 
Sgt., 3rd Sqdn (Air), 5th Cav-
alry, 1972-1975 
 

 
Rita McFadden wrote:  
Dear Sir..I have been re-
searching the 761st as an 
interested "relative" to the 
brave members of the 761st 
tank battalion.  my dad, is 
Billie C. Thompson,deceased 
12-10-1982.  When he 
enlisted in 1942. he came to 
the 761stin 1944. he com-
posed the S-4 combat diary, 
the battalion supply section. 
My dad was from 1000 East 
Lynn Street, Springfield MO. I 
have a son that is graduating 
high school this year (we live 
in South Carolina) and was 
made aware of scholarships 
for families/off springs 
of American Legion vets.  he 
became discouraged when 
learning that the service per-
son had to be from South 
Carolina, my dad was from 
Missouri. do you know of any 
grants/scholarships 

for grandchildren,relatives as 
they relate? I am also very 
interested in obtaining a log 
in and application for this 
site. I will try to attach a pic-
ture of a portrait of my 
dad. .  Thanking you in ad-
vance for your assistance 
and my god watch over and 
keep you. 
  
 

 
 
 
My name is Lloyd Mims Sr., 
I'm a officer with  Donald 
Lockett VFW Post 6488. Re-
cently the members of our 
post celebrated Loyalty Day, 
with a luncheon, showing the 
documentary aired by the 
History Channel, (about the 
761st)  to the general public. 
For many years we have 
been putting on programs in 
an attempt to educate the 
community about the contri-
butions and sacrifices African
-Americans have made in 
our Armed Forces. Over the 
years we have made ar-
rangements to bring individu-
als to our area such as: 
Capt.Luther Smith (Tuskegee 
Airman), 
 the family of Sergeant Eddie 
Carter (Medal of Honor re-
cipient), just to name a cou-
ple.   
Any information you can help 
us with, names, addresses of 
any survivors of 761st will be 
greatly appreciated or if you 
prefer rely this email to them. 
We have learned that Mr. 
McConnell and  
Mr. Stevens reside in N.J., 
but have been unable to con-
tact them. Thank you in ad-
vance for your help.    
 
Sincerely,   Lloyd 



T here are two established 
scholarships that are associ-

ated with the 761st Tank Battal-
ion. The Paul L. Bates Memorial 
Scholarship Fund and the T.G 
Hill Educational Assistance 
Fund. 

 The Paul L. Bates Me-
morial Scholarship Fund was 
established in 1999 in memory 
of Colonel Paul L. Bates who, 
perhaps more than any other 
single person, shaped the battal-
ion into the remarkable unit that 
it became. Colonel Bates was a 
1931 graduate of Western Mary-
land College (on July 1, 2002, 
the name officially changed to 
McDaniel College), and during 
his college years was an All-
American football player.  

 The scholarship was 
established as a tribute to the 
brave men who fought under his 
command and provides awards 
for lineal descendants of mem-
bers of the 761st Tank Battalion 
who served with the unit from 
August 1944 through April 1945. 

 Recipients must be ac-
cepted to and attend McDaniel 
College, possess and maintain a 
2.0 grade point average at 
McDaniel College and demon-
strate financial need.  

 McDaniel College is a 
private four year college of the 
liberal arts and sciences. There 
is a flexible curricula at both the 
undergraduate and master’s 
degree level where students 
from 31 states and 17 countries 
prepare for their future lives. 
Over the years the college has 
grown from a single building with 
37 students to 40 buildings on a 
160-acre campus populated by 
1,600 undergraduates and 1,300 
graduate students. The average 
class size is 17 students and 
there is a student-faculty ratio of 
12 – 1. This enables a close-knit 
community where learning is 
collaborative and every student 
receives personal attention. 

 For information about 
McDaniel College and  how to 
apply, visit the McDaniel College 
web site at www.mcdaniel.edu. 

     Scholarships and Educational Assistance Available to 761st Family Members  
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T he T.G. Hill Education Assis-
tance fund has provided 

support to many young students 
over the years with over $87,000 
in cash awards. In 2005 there 
were two awards of $1,000 to 
each of two students.  

 The assistance pro-
vided to the young students is 
different from other scholarships 
in that the student receives a 
check in their own name and 
has the freedom to use the 
money at their own discretion. 
This is important because many 
students who receive other 
forms of financial support, family 
or institutional, experience a 
financial gap that puts a strain 
on family resources and/or is not  
covered by other sources. There 
are many extra costs associated 
with higher learning that are of-
ten overlooked until the student 
is faced with difficult choices. 

 Can I join a professional 
organization in the field I am 
majoring in, can I afford books in 
my field that are not required 
reading for any of my courses, 
those reference books are so 
expensive but it would help so 
much to have my own set or it 
could just be that my socks get 
wet when it rains because of the 
hole in my shoes—whatever.  

 The T.G. Hill Educa-
tional Assistance Fund is pro-
vided through donations to the 
761st Tank Battalion & Allied 
Veterans Association by both 
members and friends. The Asso-
ciation is chartered as a non-
profit corporation with 501(c)(3) 
status. Donations to the educa-
tional assistance fund are al-
ways welcome. Checks should 
be made out the 761st Tank 
battalion & Allied Veterans As-
sociation with the notation T.G. 
Hill Education Fund  in the 
memo area. The mailing ad-
dress is as follows: 

761st Tank Battalion & Allied 
Veterans Association 
P.O. Box 211009 
Detroit, Michigan 48221   

 

McDaniel College Contact Information 

 

Contact Admissions 

Phone: 800-638-5005 
Email: admissions@mcdaniel.edu 

Address: McDaniel College 
    Office of Admissions 

     2 College Hill 
     Westminster, MD 21157  

 
Contact Graduate Admissions 

 
Phone: 410-857-2500 

Fax: 410-857-2515 
Email: gradadms@mcdaniel.edu 

Address: Graduate & Professional Studies Office 
    Academic Hall, 2nd Floor 

    McDaniel College 
     2 College Hill 

     Westminster, MD 21157-4390 
 

For information on scholarships and financial aid con-
tact the Director of Financial Aid at email:  

pwilliams@mcdaniel.edu or phone: 410-857-2233 
 

An additional contact for more information about the 
scholarship, contact: 

 
Ms. Debbie Leazer 

Assistant Director of Donor Relations 
McDaniel College 

2 College Hill 
Westminster, MD 21157 
Phone: 410-857-2251 

E-mail: dleazer@mcdaniel.edu 
 
 

T.G. Hill Educational Assistance Fund 
 

For an application write to: 
 

761st Tank Battalion & Allied Veterans Association 
P.O. Box 211009 

Detroit, Michigan 48221 
Attn: T.G. Hill Educational Assistance Fund    

     



TAPS  
     The 761st Newsletter has learned of the following deaths. 
Our deepest sympathy goes out to the families and friends of 
the deceased. 
 
John M. Simmons     January 23, 2006 
 
Lloyd P. Johnson     May 1, 2006 
 
Mark Henderson     June 24, 2006 
 
Robert Nealy     December 9, 2005 
 
John Holt      February 14, 2005 
 
Newton Long     June 12, 2004 
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Anyone who knows of a member’s death please 
notify the Newsletter so that person can be 
listed in TAPS and also on the Honor Roll at 

the next reunion 



Organization Address 
761st Tank Battalion & Allied Veterans Association 

P.O. Box 211009 
Detroit, Michigan 48221 

Kenneth C. Tait— National Secretary 
Phone: 313-361-2986 

E-mail: kcttnt@aol.com 

Statement of Publication 
 

This is the official publication of the 761st 
Tank Battalion & Allied Veterans Asso-
ciation. It will be published on a tri-annual 
basis with publication dates of April 30, 
August 31, and December 31. All mem-
bers and associates are encouraged to 
support the voice of the 761st. Reader 
response will ultimately determine the 
frequency of publication. 

 The news letter is intended to be 
a vehicle for the members and associ-
ates to express opinions, make sugges-
tions, share experiences and especially 
to keep in touch. 

 All letters and stories submitted 
will be considered for publication but they 
must be signed. Letters requesting that 
the writer’s name be withheld will be hon-
ored and stated so in the printed article. 
Because the Association is a non-profit 
organization, letters espousing a political 
position will not be printed. 

 Unless stated otherwise, the 
views printed in the newsletter are those 
of the article’s writer and do not neces-
sarily represent the views of the Associa-
tion leadership or the editor of the news-
letter. 

 The Association is not responsi-
ble for the accuracy of articles submitted 
for publication. It would be impossible to 
check each story. Therefore we rely on 
the submitter to research each article. 

 The editor reserves the right to 
edit letters to conform to space limita-
tions and grammar. 

 You are encouraged to actively 
participate in the newsletter by submitting 
your letters, stories, photographs and 
suggestions.  

 Letters may be submitted to: 

 
Ivan H. Harrison, Jr. 
7518 Hamilton Ave 
Burr Ridge, Illinois 60527-6923  
ivanharrisonjr@hotmail.com 

        

The Official Newsletter  of the 
761st Tank Battalion & Allied Veterans Association 

 The Latest directory created 
for the 761st Tank Battalion and Allied 
Veterans Organization was several 
years ago and a lot has changed since 
then. If you know of any former 761st 
members or of their families please 
forward their information so that we 
may mail them future issues of the 
761st newsletter. There will be valu-
able information on topics such as 
scholarships available to family mem-
bers, activities of the 761st Tank Bat-
talion and Allied Veterans Association 
and updates on individual members.        

Come Out Fighting 

We’re on the Web! 

www.761st.com 

New Directory  

New Publications   (this fall) 
 

761st Black Panther 
Tank Battalion in World 
War II: An Illustrated 
Hsitory of the First Afri-
can American Armored 
(Paperback)  
by Joe Wilson, Jr.  
(Afterword), Julius W.  
Becton   

ISBN: 0-7864-2862-7 

  

Lens of an Infantryman 
A World War II Memoir 
with Photographs from a 
Hidden Camera 
Murray Leff  
ISBN 0-7864-2867-8  

(The 784th is mentioned in great 
detail with pictures, maps, etc.) 


